TOWN OF WINDHAM

PRELIMINARY BUDGET HEARING

& TOWN BOARD MEETING




NOVEMBER 8, 2018
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule, Holly Ireland, Rick Rasmussen, WAJ Students: Gabby Ireland, Brent Emerton, Reilly Hewitt and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the Preliminary Budget Meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Supervisor Pelham read the legal notice advertising for this public hearing on the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2019 and opened the floor for questions or comments.  No one was present at this time for any comments.  A motion to suspend the budget hearing @ 6:50 pm was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to open the REGULAR TOWN BOARD MEETING at 7:00 pm motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.   

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 25, 2018 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. He has no comments for this meeting.
2.APPLICATION FOR 27 SEWER EDU’s OUTSIDE OF SEWER DISTRICT Argent Land Ventures LLC (Townhouses at Hemlock Hill Estates SBL #95.00-2-2 thru 95.00-2-7 and #95.00-1-80 thru 95.00-1-91 on Copper Ridge Trail, Windham) A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
3.PROPOSED DRAFT SEWER CONNECTION AGREEMENT AND SEWER TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION FOR WILDER (proposes to subdivide a 15.25 +/- acre parcel into 15 lots located at 21 Lakeview Road, Windham) A motion to approve Sewer Connection Agreement & Sewer Transportation Corporation for Wilder and Town Board Resolutions #38 & #39 of 2018 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
4.CWC FLOOD BUY OUT PROGRAM for Paul T. & Nadia Morales, 88 County Route 65, Hensonville, NY, Tax Map #96.1-1-12, acres 0.30.  The Board has agreed to set this as a public hearing at our next Town Board Meeting on November 20, 2018 @ 7pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
5.CATSKILL CENTER FOR CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT STREAMSIDE ACQUISITION PACEL #9313 (Milczarzyk, County Route 56, Maplecrest, NY, SBL #98.00-1-11, 0.53 acres) The Chairperson at the time of the Planning Board meeting of November 1, 2018 passed this to the Town Board unfinished. The Supervisor would like to send this back to the Planning Board for their comment.  The Town Clerk stated there is a time deadline for the comment. The Board will need this back by the next meeting on November 20, 2018.
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6.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE HENSONVILLE PARK FOR ANNUAL CHRISTIMAS TREE LIGHTING WITH SANTA December 7 @ 5-6pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
7.LETTER OF SUPPORT Town of Hunter is looking for a grant to upgrade our current facility for Companion Animals. Bruce Feml is our Animal Control Officer for the Towns of Jewett, Lexington, Ashland, Windham, Hunter and the Villages of Hunter and Tannersville.  The grant we are applying for is to upgrade his facility with a heated kennel.  A motion to approve the letter of support and have the Supervisor sign was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
8.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT FOR OCTOBER $2,636.02.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.TOWN JUSTICE’S MONTHLY REPORT FOR OCTOBER Justice McCarthy $2,261.00 and Justice Stevens $1,996.00 as noted by the Board.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #37 OF 2018: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #23 OF 2018:  the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Monday, October 29, 2018 was the NYS Infrastructure Task Force Meeting with Assemblyman Chris Tague.  There were about 40 people, 12 Highway Superintendents at various levels County & Town.  The meeting was very productive lasting about 3 hours long all with good results going back to Albany.  For three days the Towns of Lexington & Durham worked with Windham highway guys on shared services.  They Item 4 & resurfaced the remainder of Blodgett Road, Jennie’s Notch Road & Reservoir Road; and almost 60 tons of crushed Item 4 on Indian Hts. Road. Mill Street and Slater Road had damage from the recent heavy rains and they have been repaired.  NY Rising the third generator at the Bus Garage should be completed & running today.  CDE Electric put in two new street lights on the bridge area over the Mad Brook.
12.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. Resignation Letter was received on October 30, 2018 from Charles A. Rion.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. The police are having a problem with staffing. The Chief is hoping that Civil Service will change some of their rules and will open the lists for part-time help.  Three new dates/times for the Mandatory Safety Refresher Training at the town hall will be next week.  Range training is done.  The Chief would like to suggest that the old car 384 is ready to go to auction.  Ambulance also has a brush guard. This could all be deemed surplus.  A motion was approved for the car 384 and brush guard to be deemed surplus was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  The new car is in service.  The radio extender that was approved is working out great.  The Chief would like permission to wash the police vehicles at the Car Wash when it is very cold to remove the sand/salt. The owner of the Car Wash, Jim Miltenberger would be able to give the Town a card with a 20% rebate for the winter months.  The Board is good with this.
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has received a letter of complaint concerning the Court and Clerk hours.  He has a telephone call into Justice McCarthy and is awaiting her return call. Resignation Letter was received from Susan Krom Town of Windham Court Clerk effective November 30, 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Supervisor Pelham would like to make a motion for the new court clerk Jessica Braden to receive the same pay wages as Susan Krom.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Councilman Peters has been working on the regular updating of the website.  He will be working on the fee structure for the Centre Property to be available at the next town 
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board meeting.  He would like to keep the fee free for those who do not charge an admission, if there is an admission charge of any dollar amount the Town will charge a flat fee for cleaning/maintenance. Councilman Van Valin met today with the foreman from Cornerstone who is doing the work at the WWTP and Centre Property. People are upset that the Centre Property is a mess, but with all the rain it does more damage to work in the rain.  They have gone from east to west, from the Valero Gas Station with new curb cut; from the Library stoop to that intersection.  WWTP black top patching has been completed.  Recently, Lisa Jaeger has spoken to Councilman Van Valin about some issues with the Holiday/Celebration Event on December 1, 2018.  They are looking at using part of WAJ and then the tree lighting at the Centre Property. The front lawn may not be completed by then. While at the Centre Property, Councilman Van Valin pointed out about the banner was hanging/attached to the front fence and as stated at the last Town Board meeting no banners will be placed on the fence. Lisa has removed the banner from the fence.  Weather permitting the Centre Property project will remain going forward. Fred Grober is still waiting on NYS DOT permits. Councilman Murray Centre Property there is someone with a 60-feet lift that is interested in putting up the lights on the tree and he will be able to park on the road to go over the fence (this is an option we have). The roof gutters at the town hall has been fixed.  Also, there were two holes in the roof at the town hall building which has been fixed.  The highway guys will replace the wet tiles in the Bookkeeper’s office ceiling and the Meeting Room ceiling.  He will be attending a Zoning Training Class on November 11, 2018, in Schoharie, NY. Councilman Murray as done research on a new Ambulance Collection Agency, this one is similar to the other two we currently have.  He has provided the agreement for the Supervisor to review and sign.  Pending the Supervisor’s approval, a motion to have the Supervisor sign was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Councilman Murray has met with the Owner of the Hayfield Venue to discuss the noise complaint. It might be in the best interest of the Town and the Owner to sign an agreement discussing certain items. He will bring in a draft agreement as he would like to get this in place before the spring of 2019. He has brought this to the attention of the Owner, there is a Town Ordinance that fireworks need to have a permit. Councilman Murray would like to go into executive session to discuss the ambulance building financing and litigation on water rates at the end of this meeting.  Attorney Larry Gardner is working on the tax action with the Partitioner’s Attorney.  No appraisal will be needed if they agree with the number that has been given to them. He is working on the parking lot agreements for the Windham Ventures and Bunce.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC:  Rick Rasmussen was present.  He is looking for the commercial water rates.  The water board is still working on this and should have something in the next two weeks.

ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS November 8, 2018 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #21-G contained vouchers #823-839, totaling $7,865.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #208-215, totaling $7,108.08 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman              Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #291-302, totaling $11,730.94 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #77-83, totaling $2,487.03 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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NY RISING WARRANT #18 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook & South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #35-36, totaling $40,609.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $5,438.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 20 claims, totaling $13,137.78 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 7 claims, totaling $9,216.24                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 6 claims, totaling $9,825.15 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 2 claims, totaling $881.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to re-open the previous recessed Preliminary Budget hearing @ 7:32pm, motion was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Supervisor asked if there were any questions regarding the Preliminary Budget for 2019. No comment was made. Councilman Murray made a motion to close the public hearing at 7:32 pm, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. The Supervisor asked for a motion to adopt the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2019 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Murray made a motion at 7:33 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss possible litigation on water discrepancy issue, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust & Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle was allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:52 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

John Brust and the Board discussed what they would like to see for the next final water project on east State Route 23 near Winwood.  John will get some numbers together for this discussion.
The meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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